
Council Meeting – 8th November 2010 
 
Notice of Motion – Parliamentary Constituencies in Walsall 
 
 
Introduction 
 
The following motion has been submitted by Councillors M. Bird and A. Andrew 
 

This Council strongly object to the recently released proposals of the Electoral 
Reform Society (ERS) which would see Constituencies in this borough ripped 
apart to make up the numbers for other areas.  We understand that the ERS will 
not be making the final decision but we call on the Boundary Commission and 
the Government to ensure that the Borough of Walsall is not used to make up the 
numbers in other areas and that the borough remains intact when the 
constituency boundaries are re-drawn. 
  
A time will come for this Council to debate new boundaries but we call on officers 
to inform the Boundary Commission and the Government of the resolution of this 
Council to see our borough and the communities within it to be treated as 
communities and not just numbers. 

 
Background 
 
The government is seeking to enact, by January 2011, the Parliamentary Voting System 
and Constituencies Bill, which is currently in the committee stage in the House of 
Commons. 
 
The Bill creates new rules for the redistribution of seats which will require 600 
constituencies in the Commons rather than the current 650. The rules will give priority to 
numerical equality as a principle, in that there will be a uniform electoral quota for the 
UK, and seats may not vary by more than 5 per cent from the quota, with some limited 
exceptions. Regular redistributions would take place every five years. The 
Parliamentary Boundary Commissions are to conduct a review by the end of September 
2013 with subsequent reviews every five years  
 
The Electoral Reform Society (ERS) is an independent body that campaigns to change 
the way we choose our politicians. Its principal activities include; 

• lobbying politicians, political parties and opinion formers  
• publishing research and pamphlets  
• running an education programme for schools, colleges and the general public  
• a high profile media campaign analysing and commenting on public elections  

As a consequence of the Parliamentary Voting System and Constituencies Bill, the ERS 
commissioned research from leading location specialists CACI, into how the 
constituency changes envisaged in the Bill, might translate into boundaries on the 
ground.  
 



The research, according to ERS, demonstrates how equalising constituencies can be 
done fairly and equitably. CACI has deployed cutting-edge technology to show how a 
new political map could be drawn, and reveals how existing issues with details 
contained in the Parliamentary Voting System and Constituencies Bill could be 
resolved.  

The analysis by CACI is focused on usually resident population projections for 2015 and 
students have not been double counted, as can happen in the electoral registers. The 
population data places most students at their place of study.   The usually resident 
population includes residents from outside the UK, Commonwealth and the Republic of 
Ireland.  

The analysis was undertaken using CACI's mapping and data software InSite. The 
software is used to automatically optimise geographical areas within set parameters. In 
this case CACI created constituency areas within national boundaries and where 
possible within former county boundaries and local authority areas. Wards were used as 
the building block for the creation of the constituencies. In order to give maximum 
flexibility in creating the areas, existing constituency boundaries were ignored. 
 
The work undertaken by CACI suggests the following outcome for Walsall; 
 

Code Constituency areas 2015 population 18+ 
566 Wednesbury and Willenhall 87,190 
567 Walsall and Pelsall 85,903 
568 Brownhills and Aldridge 90,379 
 
The ERS believes that the research indicates that the proposed legislation, in its 
present form, cannot achieve the government’s goal of making constituencies of equal 
size using the electoral registers. Their decision to build seats using registered voters 
rather than the voting age population (VAP) will result in distortions because of the 
significant variation in the percentage of the eligible populations on the electoral 
registers. This will be further compounded if individual registration (to be introduced in 
2014) is not compulsory. 
 
Likewise, the ERS believes that the p roposed 5% rule is an impossible aspiration. 
 
The bill states that the electorate of each constituency should not be more than 5% 
above or below the national average. However, the research by ERS have found this to 
be mathematically impossible  as the building blocks used to create constituencies, ie 
wards, are, on average, larger than the stated 5%. Adhering to the 5% rule would 
inevitably lead to, for the first time, split wards.  The current CACI solution is based on 
+/-10% which in some constituencies is still a challenging target. 
 
Signed:  

 
Rory Borealis 
Executive Director (Resources) 
 
Date: 29th October 2010 



 

 

ERS News 
Getting Reduce and Equalise Right  

Published: Sunday, September 5th 2010 

 
The Electoral Reform Society has called on government and opposition to ensure 
that controversial legislation to create equal-sized constituencies delivers on its 
promises. 
 
Research commissioned by the Society from leading location specialists CACI 
demonstrates how equalising constituencies can be done fairly and equitably. CACI 
has deployed cutting-edge technology to show how a new political map could be 
drawn, and reveals how existing issues with details contained in the 
Parliamentary Voting System and Constituencies Bill could be resolved.  
 
The bill is proposing a reduction of 50 seats in the House of Commons.  According to 
the CACI’s new political map, England would lose 32 seats, Scotland 6 seats, Wales 
11 seats and Northern Ireland 1 seat.  The bill proposes redrawing and equalising 
constituency boundaries, and reducing the disparities between the size of seats.  While 
most former counties will lose seats, Cambridgeshire, Central Scotland and Inner 
London would gain MPs. 
 
The Society has urged both government and opposition to “act responsibly” and 
engage with the legislation to ensure that both boundary changes and the proposals for 
a referendum on the Alternative Vote survive.  
 
Keith Best from the Electoral Reform Society said:   

“CACI has demonstrated that there is a way of equalising constituencies fairly. The 
bill as it stands has practical problems and human costs – none of which are 



insurmountable.  
 
“The government’s stated intention is to redraw constituencies and make them equal-
sized. The proposed legislation, in its present form, cannot achieve this goal. Their 
decision to build seats using registered voters rather than the adult population is a 
recipe for bloated constituencies packed with invisible citizens. 
 
“Likewise the proposed ‘5% rule’ is an impossible aspiration, but both can be fixed in 
a heartbeat. We hope both government and opposition are prepared to take heed.”  
  
Speaking on the AV measures contained within the bill Keith Best added:  

“MPs risk throwing the baby out with the bathwater with this bill. An impasse on 
boundary changes will only serve to deny voters their say on the Alternative Vote. 
The public don’t require a lesson on what happens when an irresistible force meets an 
immovable object - not when it’s their democracy at stake. 
 
“There are non-partisan ways of engaging with this bill, but that requires MPs on both 
sides of the House to act like parliamentarians. If MPs can act responsibly we can 
have fair seats while ensuring the public aren’t denied an historic opportunity to 
choose fairer votes.”      

Patrick Tate, Associate Director in Location Planning at CACI, said:  

“We firmly believe that using the right technology is the key to providing fair and 
equitable parliamentary constituencies.  The tools and techniques we have used for 
drawing constituency boundaries are deployed across a range of commercial 
businesses and the public sector.  We have been sensitive to traditional boundaries, as 
well as taking into account how an area can practically be serviced by an MP. 
  
“The solution we have put forward is based on the number of people over the age of 
18 in 2015, rather than the number of people registered to vote.  We consider this to 
be a fairer approach due to fluctuations in the size of the registered electorate in 
different areas.” 
 
Patrick Tate added:   

“The bill states that the electorate of each constituency should not be more than 5% 
above or below the national average.  However, we have found this to be 
mathematically impossible* as the building blocks used to create constituencies, ie 
wards, are, on average, larger than the stated 5%.  Adhering to the 5% rule would 
inevitably lead to, for the first time, split wards.  The current CACI solution is based 
on +/-10% which in some constituencies is still a challenging target.” 
 
Mark Harper MP, the constitutional affairs minister, has described the possible 
splitting of wards to reach the 5% target as ‘a trade-off…so that votes are more equal 
in weight.’ 
 
*The popula tion of 18+ adults, after the Orkney & Shetland and Na h-Eileanan an Iar 
constituencies are removed, is approximately 51 million, giving an average size in the 
new 598 constituencies of 85,300.  5% of this is 4,265.  But, the average ward is 



5,400 which is more than 1,000 greater than the stated 5%.  
 
Talking points  

• West Midlands, Merseyside and Greater Manchester will lose four seats each, 
while inner London will gain two seats. For a full breakdown of the 
parliamentary counts before and after Reduce and Equalise, please see below.  

• The Coalition programme includes the redrawing of constituencies to make 
them equal-sized. The proposed legislation, in its present form, will not 
achieve this goal.  

o After equalisation, the average constituency will contain about 76,000 
registered voters. It will have a total voting age population (VAP) of 
about 83,000. But in areas of the country where registration is low, the 
VAP could be as high as 110,000 – a third bigger than the average 
constituency.  

 

• Both the voting sys tem and boundaries play a role in ensuring MPs have a real 
mandate.  With turnout in some constituencies below 50%, and First Past The 
Post (FPTP) delivering MPs with ‘majorities’ as low as 29%, we could 
feasibly have an MP representing an adult population of 110,000 people, with 
a mandate delivered by only tenth of the population.   AV requires MPs to 
secure a mandate delivered by 50% of voters. The strongest possible mandate 
is secured by Fair Boundaries and Fairer Votes.    

• Based on Electoral Commission estimates as many as 3 ½ million voters could 
be removed from the political map under the Government’s current proposals. 
The CACI plan ensures those citizens are counted.  

• Voters from all parties are likely to suffer under current plans. Average 
registration levels do vary significantly by party. These figures are based on 
demographic data, and ward- level population (18+) and registered electorate 
figures.  

Ward 
Tendency           Average Registration 
Conservative              92.34% 
Lib Dem                      91.33% 
Labour                         88.57% 
Source: CACI  

• In Northern Ireland, where individual voter registration has already been 
rolled out, total registration is 84.5% of  VAP.  

• It is important to note that it isn’t necessarily Labour- leaning wards which will 
be hit the worst, but areas which are demographically Labour- leaning – ie 
poorer areas with minority ethnic communities, and high levels of rented and 
temporary accommodation. Ipsos MORI research supports this, finding that 
only 69% of BME voters are registered, and only 44% of 20-24 year olds (as 
opposed to 97% of 60-64 year olds). http://www.ipsos-



mori.com/Assets/Docs/Polls/Political%20and%20Electoral%20Reform%20-
%20Ipsos%20MORI%20Briefing.PDF)  

• In some wards in the UK, as little as 50% of the VAP are registered. This is 
highly likely to be even worse after the introduction of individual voter 
registration.  

 
 
For further information on political issues contact Ashley Dé, Electoral Reform 
Society, on 07968791684 or Ashley.de@electoral-reform.org.uk 
 
For further information about the mapping technology contact Gemma 
Hinksman / Graeme Buck, Camargue on 020 7636 7366 or 
gbuck@camarguepr.com / ghinksman@camarguepr.com 
 
 
Notes to editors  
Maps and tables 

View County by Country Parliamentary Constituency count 
http://www.caci.co.uk/download.aspx?path=/libraries/document/843.pdf 
 
View map of new Parliamentary Constituencies 
http://www.caci.co.uk/download.aspx?path=/libraries/document/844.pdf 
 
View spreadsheet of Parliamentary Constituency Data 
http://www.caci.co.uk/downloads/New_Parliamentary_Constituency_Data.xls 

• The 10% rule has been broken for islands not connected by a road bridge. 
These proposed constituencies are the Isle of Wight, Na h-Eileanan an Iar 
(Western Isles) and Orkney & Shetland.  

• VAP has been used for 2015 to focus on representation.  Also, not all ward 
electorate count data is publicly available across the UK.  

• The analysis is focused on usually resident population projections for 2015 
and students have not been double counted, as can happen in the electoral 
registers. The population data places most students at their place of study.  The 
usually resident population includes residents from outside the UK, 
Commonwealth and the Republic of Ireland.  

• The analysis was undertaken using CACI's mapping and data software InSite. 
The software is used to automatically optimise geographical areas within set 
parameters. In this case CACI created constituency areas within national 
boundaries and where possible within former county boundaries and local 
authority areas. Wards were used as the building block for the creation of the 
constituencies. In order to give maximum flexibility in creating the areas, 
existing constituency boundaries were ignored.     

• Mark Harper MP was quoted in The Guardian on 12 August 2010  

 
 
About ERS 



The Electoral Reform Society is campaigning to change the way we choose our 
politicians. We believe that a fair voting system will improve our democracy, allow 
politicians to better represent you the voter and help them to tackle the serious issues 
facing our society.  www.electoral-reform.org.uk  
 
About CACI 
Headquartered in London, CACI Ltd is a wholly owned subsidiary of CACI 
International Inc., a publicly listed company on the NYSE with annual revenue in 
excess of US $3.15bn and employing approx 13,200 people worldwide.  
 
CACI was founded in 1975 in the UK and operates from several offices across the 
country. We offer an unrivalled range of marketing solutions and information systems 
to local and central government and to bus inesses from most industry sectors. 
 
CACI describes the nation. 

 


